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Following the business meeting, Bob Rogers, RDN Director for Electoral Area E, was invited to give the membership an update on current issues in the District. He commented on the following topics:

1. Nanoose Volunteer Fire Department (NVFD)
Bob began by thanking John Jacobsen and the other members of the Nanoose Fire Protection Society for their services in managing the NVFD. Following a fire service governance and administration review a decision has been made to transfer operational management of the service to the RDN.
2. Structural Issues Within the RDN

This summer the RDN hired Doug Holmes as its new Chief Administrative Officer and  Ellen Tian as the new General Manager for Engineering and Utilities. The District is also actively searching for a new General Manager, Strategic and Community Development.
The RDN has also finalized a new agreement with its CUPE employees, providing stability for the next four years.

3. Recent Challenges in the RDN

Bob commented that one of the Region’s most difficult challenges had been the inability, for a period of time, to hold in-person meetings because of the threat of COVID-19. However, in the last few weeks some committees had returned to in-person meetings while others were utilizing a blended approach.

A second challenge had been the ongoing delay in issuing building permits. This has largely been caused by a shortage of building inspectors, a situation which pertains not only in the RDN but across Canada.  The District has been examining ways to remedy the problem and will be receiving a grant designed to improve its application process.
4. Community Parks

· Jack Bagley Park: Plans for upgrading this local park (adjacent to Nanoose Bay Primary School) are proceeding well. A request for tenders went out in September and Bob indicated that he was pleased with the interest that the project had received. Phase 1 of the project is projected to be completed by the end of May, 2022.

· Blueback Park: The RDN is seeking to purchase a property adjacent to Blueback Park in order to expand the facility. The purchase will involve the borrowing of $930,000 resulting in an average increase in local taxes of approximately $20 per home. Approval for the loan will be sought through the alternative approval process.
· Bonnington-Coventry Trail: This improvement project, which was proposed by local residents, has now been completed at a substantially lower cost than first anticipated.
· Schooner Ridge Pathway Park: In February of this year a group of local residents presented a proposal to the Area E Parks and Open Spaces Committee (POSAC) proposing an upgrade to the trail in this park. The intent is to provide a walkable link between the south side of Fairwinds and other parts of the community, including the new 

development at Schooner Cove Marina. In June RDN staff produced a Trail Development Feasibility Assessment (see P. 241) and at the most recent POSAC meeting the project was supported by a second survey of residents and a presentation from the Fairwinds Community Association. The motion to advance the proposal to the Electoral Area Services Committee was passed unanimously by the committee. Bob indicated that, based upon the support apparent from the surveys of the local residents, he is comfortable supporting this project and having it be part of the next five-year financial plan for 2022 to 2026. He supports it being in the financial plan for 2022.
· Park Place Park and Brickyard Bay Park: There has been some clean up and removal of invasive species and dangerous tress in both of these parks.
5. RDN financial Plan 2022-26

Financial planning for the next five years of RDN operations is currently underway and a provisional budget will be considered by the Committee of the Whole in November with a goal of having the plan finalized by February, 2022. Bob indicated that the RDN currently has a AAA credit rating. 
6. Nanoose Solid Waste Management Plant Planned Upgrade

The current plan envisages the plant being upgraded from a primary to a secondary treatment facility by 2023/24. However, this timeline may be adjusted because of ongoing delays with the work on the Greater Nanaimo Pollution Control Centre which, in turn is delaying the start of the French Creek facility which is next on the list.  
7. Nanoose Bay Peninsula Water Services Area
Bob indicated that the current provision of water services in the Nanoose Bay Peninsula Water Services Area was functioning well. Some water lines in the Nanoose Bay well system still need to be replaced but, once this is done, it will mark the completion of the items from the 2014 referendum.

QUESTIONS

Following Bob’s presentation the meeting was opened for questions. 

Kathy Scales asked what criteria had been used to decide upon the Blueback property purchase. Bob indicated that, because of the nature of the purchase, much of the discussion had taken place in camera. The District saw this as an opportunity to provide a significant update to this small but popular park. Borrowing approval for the purchase will be sought through the alternative referendum procedure.
Heinz Dahn asked bob to clarify the issue of cash-in-lieu of parkland when a property is developed. Bob explained that, when a new development is approved, the developer is required to contribute 5% of the property under development for parkland or may opt to contribute the cash equivalent. In the case of the proposed land purchase for Blueback Park, $100,000 has been drawn from the cash-in-lieu reserve fund for this project.
Gary Hackney asked Bob what plans there were to develop a better water supply for the area given the water restrictions that have been implemented in the past. Bob indicated that the possibility of an aquifer storage and recovery system has been considered for the area but the study had not been completed. However, it is now being pursued again and should be completed by next year. The report that is produced will determine the future of any such initiative. In the meantime, Bob indicated that we have sufficient water for our current needs although drought conditions do require restrictions at some times. 
Mike Smith noted that NW Bay Road had been re-surfaced and asked if there were plans to upgrade any of the other roads in the area given the  current deterioration of their condition. Bob noted that this was the responsibility of the Ministry of Transportation and Infrastructure which contracted the services of the Mainroad Group. He indicated that regular reviews were completed of road conditions and this was how future projects were determined. As far as he was aware there are no plans for a major upgrade to Powder Point Road.
Crystal Ironside asked Bob if he supported the planned new pool in Parksville given the possible financial implications for our area. He indicated that if and when the new pool might proceed had yet to be determined and funding issues would undoubtedly be a complicated issue. However, should Area E contribute to the cost of a new pool it would certainly need to be included in the planning process.

No other questions being received, the chair thanked Bob for his participation and adjourned the meeting at 3:55.

